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Total quality management has been considered by many researchers in order to achieve 
the customers’ satisfaction and to meet their demands by adopting the continuous 
improvement approach and through staff participation in this new age. The present study 
deals with total quality management practices and its effects on organization 
performance. The research conceptual model has been obtained from merging several 
models into each other and the statistical society of the research has included the 
companies that produce automotive casting parts. The conceptual model hypotheses were 
tested through statistical analysis. The findings resulting from this study showed that the 
total quality management practices effect on the organizational performance. Thus, the 
top managers should establish these practices in order to achieve competitive advantages 
against their competitors so that they can obtain the advantages arising from them.  

KEYWORDS: Total Quality Management, Quality Management practices, Organization 
Performance, Continuous Improvement. 

1. Introduction   

 Scientific studies related to the total quality management have been brought up more 
than 20 years ago. These studies have defined the quality management practices and have 
measured them. Various studies have examined the relationship between quality 
management practices with different aspects of the performance of the company [1]. An 
advantageous quality management can be a source for competition and its goal is to 
supply goods or services for the customer within a satisfactory level, and when the 
customer satisfaction is embedded into the company, the profit gained by the business 
activities lies in the fact that how it is possible to provide good products with good 
quality and delivering them within an appropriate time and an appropriate place [2]. In 
this paper, the total quality management and its practices are analyzed and their effect on 
organizational performance will be studied using structural equations model method and 
via the Amos software.  

2. Research background  

 The approaches returning to the total quality management has lead toward giving 
several definitions. For instance, Persico has defined the total quality management as a 
way to improve the culture of the corporate, to increase involvement of staff in every 
department of the organization and to continuously improve the quality to obtain some 
specific organizational objectives through team work [3]. Evans and Lindsay also 
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demonstrated that the total quality management is a management approach that focuses 
on quality and objectives in terms of improving organizational effectiveness and 
flexibility [4]. Total quality management approach is characterized by a tendency to the 
quality that helps to avoid problems and provide continuous improvement for present 
status and therefore, this tendency should influence to all levels and activities of the 
organization [5]. Total quality management is a systematic approach to quality 
improvement in order to improve performance based on indicators of quality, 
productivity, customer satisfaction and profitability across the organization [6]. 
 

 Many experimental studies have verified the application of the total quality 
management in the companies [5, 7, 8, 9]. The widespread application of quality tools 
and techniques has led to improve quality performance and efficiency, more productivity 
and better financial and business performance, more customer satisfaction and 
competitive advantage [10, 11, 12]. However, there is a cause and effect relationship 
between the total quality management practices and the company functional improvement 
[13]. The study conducted by Flynn et al. also demonstrated the existence of a positive 
relationship between total quality management practices and the factory activities [10].  

 Easton and Jarrell stated that the total quality management produces high quality 
products, reduces the costs, increases both costumer and staff satisfaction levels and also 
improves financial performance [14]. In addition, Rahman demonstrated that the total 
quality management is a managerial approach adopted for improving organizational 
performance that consists of a wide variety of technical and behavioral topics [15]. Some 
researchers also demonstrated that the total quality management practices can have a 
positive effect on the qualitative and productivity results of the company [16, 17, 18] and 
therefore must result in decreasing the product internal and external return rate (wastages) 
and the production relaxation time [19, 20]. Thomas claimed that the total quality 
management may result in improvement of production cycle time and the inventory 
levels, productivity and the delivery time [21].  The organization committed to the total 
quality management has a culture based on commitments toward customer satisfaction 
through continuous improvement and it can be used for having access to higher market 
share, increased profits and reduced costs [22].  

 In most studies the impact of TQM practices has been approved on the organization 
performance. In these studies performance indicators of the organization has been various 
such as indicators of quality performance, cost, delivery, productivity and so on. Other 
studies have reported positive effects of implementing TQM in the factories. Based on 
the strategic management, marketing, and operations management literature, there are 
three dimensions of firms’ performance relevant to TQM. Financial and market 
performance indicators include return on investment (ROI), sales growth, profit growth, 
market share, and market share growth. The indicators for quality performance are 
product/service quality, productivity, cost of scrap and rework, delivery lead-time of 
purchased materials, and delivery lead-time of finished products/services to customers. 
Two indicators of inventory management performance are purchased material turnover 
and total inventory turnover [23]. Quality performance improves financial and market 
performance, and the literature offers several explanations for these effects. First, as a 
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firm acquires a reputation for delivering high quality products and services, the elasticity 
of demand can decrease, which, in turn, can enable the firm to charge higher prices and 
earn higher profits. Second, improving product quality by reducing waste and improving 
efficiency will increase the return on assets, which will increase profitability. Third, 
reduced rework, less scrap, and improved productivity will lower the cost structure of a 
firm, which enables the firm to offer lower prices—if it is motivated to do so—for 
products and services without denting the profit margin. Low prices can increase market 
share and sales. Last, improvements in quality will result in more satisfied customers 
with greater loyalty, increased sales, and an enhanced competitive position. The 
beneficial effect of product/service quality on market share and profit when measured as 
return on investment is a consistent finding of research published in marketing literature 
[7]. 

3. Research methodology  

3.1. Sample  

 The statistical society of the current research consists of the foundry companies having 
more than 100 people as human resources in Iran which manufacture the automobile 
parts (22 companies). Since the mentioned statistical society is limited, therefore, the 
whole society has been studied instead of using sampling and as a result 190 managers 
and experts of these companies, from departments of quality, commercial, engineering 
and production answered the research questionnaires.  

3.2. Data and Scale  

 In this study, the questionnaire has been used for data measurements. The 
questionnaire variables were extracted by the professionals having enough specialization 
in areas being studied as well as research literature. In addition, the questionnaire for 
increasing the data accuracy has been selected having the format of 10 options. Since the 
scales for evaluating mental and quantitative performance are correlated and have 
significant relationships [24] and also since no performance indicator has been presented 
for the studied organization, the mental and judgmental evaluation of the experts have 
been used for the present research. To collect data by considering the research literature, 
a questionnaire have been collected. Then, for the purpose of obtaining the research 
objectives and answering the research questions, the mentioned questionnaire having a 
10-points range was distributed among the experts (statistical society). After collecting 
necessary data and information by means of questionnaire, the data analysis was made by 
SPSS and Amos software applications. Therefore, Cronbach’s alpha reliability tests were 
made on the variables of the conceptual model. Then, the structural equations model was 
created by Amos software application in order to reject or accept the correlation existing 
between conceptual model variables and to identify the significance of relationship 
between independent and dependent variables.  

3.3. Validity  

 The purpose of validity is that the measuring tool is able to measure the required 
attribute. The significance of validity is to the extent that any inappropriate and 
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insufficient measurement can disvalue each scientific research or make it inadmissible. In 
fact, validity refers to the accuracy and preciseness of measurements done by the 
researcher. In this study, in order to prove the fact that the questionnaire enjoys a good 
level of validity, the statements of understandable and without ambiguity have been 
applied for the design of the questions. After completing the questionnaire design in two 
stages the experts views were used for increasing the validity. Finally, the questionnaire 
was made available for 25 members of the statistical society and in accordance with 
corrective views of these people; it was ensured that the questions are all in association 
with the research concept and the conceptual model.  

3.4. Reliability  

 Reliability is one of the technical specifications of the measuring tools and it points 
out the fact that whether the result of a research is similar to the previous one or not if it 
is conducted based on the previous conditions and is implemented once again? In this 
study, in order to determine measuring tool reliability, the internal consistency 
measurement method has been used by means of measuring Cronbach’s Alpha 
Coefficient. Although the minimum acceptable amount for this coefficient must be 0.7, 
the amounts of 0.6 and even 0.55 are also acceptable [25, 26]. The questionnaire of the 
present research is reliable because the Cronbach’s alpha coefficient calculated for the 
quality management practices, organizational performance and the Cronbach’s alpha 
coefficient for the total model is more than 0.7.  

4. Findings  

 The collected data and information are considered as basic resources that should be 
analyzed and explained by suitable tools in order to be able to convey their applicable 
informational capacity. For this type of research, the statistical tests are the most 
convenient tool for data analysis. The raw data are analyzed using statistical techniques 
and after processing make available for the users in the shape of information.  

4.1. Research conceptual model  

 The structural equations model of the conceptual model has been designed by Amos 
software and been shown in figure 1. Table 1 also identifies variables in structural 
equations model. 

 



Lokavishkar International E-Journal, ISSN 2277-727X, Vol-I, Issue-IV, Oct-Nov-Dec2012 

 

 w w w . l i i r j . o r g                  I S S N  2 2 7 7- 7 2 7 X  
 

Page 44 

 

Fig. 1. Research conceptual model provided by the Amos  

Table 1. Variables presentation in structural equations model 

 

Variable type Variable name Variable 
code 

Variable type Variable name Variable 
code 

External 
hidden  

Variable 

Total quality 
management 

practices 

TQM 
practices 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Supplier quality 
management X8 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Top management 
leadership X1 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Product/ services 
design X9 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Customer focus X2 

Internal 
observed  
Variable 

External 
performance Y1 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Continuous 
improvement X3 

Internal 
observed  
Variable 

Internal 
performance Y2 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Training X4 
Internal 
observed  
Variable 

Financial 
performance Y3 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Quality data and 
reporting X5 

Measuring error 
of external 
observed  

Measuring error of 
external observed  

Variable for X1-X9 
D1- D9 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Employee 
involvement X6 

Measuring error 
of internal 
observed  

Measuring error of 
internal observed  

Variable for Y1-Y3 
E1- E3 

External 
observed  
Variable 

Process 
management X7 

Error 
explanation 

Error explanation 
of organization  
performance   

Z 
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 In this study, the quality management (QM) practices include top management 
leadership, customer focus, continuous improvement, training, quality data and reporting, 
staff participation, process management, supplier quality management and 
product/service design and each of which have a direct and/or indirect impact on the 
performance of the organization and result in improving indicators of cost, quality, 
market share, delivery, productivity and so on. This research have gathered and 
completed the quality management practices analyzed by different researchers and has 
analyzed some of the practices and methods less used and also the practices in contrast 
with quality management system in accordance with ISO 9001: 2008. 

 The effect of total quality management was evaluated on the indicators of 
organizational performance in this study. The performance indicators in this study 
include the external performance (customer satisfaction, on time delivery, competiveness 
and market share) and internal performance (organization productivity, quality and staff 
satisfaction) furthermore financial performance (financial status, return of capital and 
profitability). 

 4.2. Suitability indicators 

 The acceptable scientific parameters for approving theoretical model formulated using 
the collected data constitute the main study about the indicators of model suitability. 
Indices that are sometimes referred to as the suitability goodness of fit indicators (since 
the more the amount of those indicators increases, it will be interpreted as a symbol of 
stronger data support of the theoretical model) and sometimes as the suitability badness 
of fit indicators (since the more the amount of those indicators increases, it will be 
interpreted as a symbol of weaker data support of the theoretical model). More than thirty 
indicators of model suitability have been introduced and most of which are reported in 
the output of Amos. In spite of the fact that there are a huge number of these indicators, 
most authors are in agreement about classifying them within three main groups; however, 
few of them agree about how much each of them are advantageous. Three general groups 
of the model suitability indicators consist of absolute suitability indicators, comparative 
suitability indicators and parsimonious suitability indicators. The mentioned model has 
been analyzed by all three indicator types. In this study, the GFI absolute suitability 
indicator has been selected and it amount has been estimated equal to 0.914. However, 
this indicator is strongly affected by the sample volume and it can show very high 
amounts for very weak formulated models, thus not using these indicators has been 
mutually agreed. CFI comparative suitability indicator has also been selected as a 
comparative suitability index. Amount of 0.95 or more for this index indicates a good 
model. The amount of CFI index in the present model has been estimated as 0.965. 
Therefore, the model has the necessary capability. For parsimonious suitability 
indicators, root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA) and normalized chi-square 
(CMIN/DF) have been selected. The RMSEA is based on analyzing the residual matrix 
and against many other suitability indicators in modeling that only have point estimation, 
this indicator is also estimable for different confidence intervals. The acceptable models 
have 0.05 value or smaller amount for this indicator; however, values less than 0.1 are 
also approved. The suitability of the models having higher than 0.1 values is estimated to 
be weak. In the present study, RMSEA value has estimated as 0.081 and the research 
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model is verifiable. The CMIN/DF index is one of the general indicators for considering 
free parameters in estimating indicator of suitability which is calculated by dividing chi-
square to degree of freedom of the model and is reported by label of CMIN/DF. The 
majority of researchers accept values between 2 to 3; however, the viewpoints are 
different in this regard. Different researchers accept values between 1 to 5, values 
between 2 to 3 and values between 1 to 3. In the present study, the value of 2.250 has 
been estimated for this index and considering the mentioned explanations, the model is 
approved.  

4.3. Testing the hypotheses  

 The Amos software outputs in form of estimation of regression weights have been 
shown in table 2:  

Table 2. Estimation of regression weights 

Standardized Regression Weights:  
(Group number 1 - Default model) 

Estimate P 

Organization  Performance <--- TQM Practices 1.069 *** 

X9 <--- TQM Practices .640 *** 

X8 <--- TQM Practices .794 *** 

X7 <--- TQM Practices .787 *** 

X6 <--- TQM Practices .672 *** 

X5 <--- TQM Practices .777 *** 

X4 <--- TQM Practices .815 *** 

X3 <--- TQM Practices .727 *** 

X2 <--- TQM Practices .782 *** 

X1 <--- TQM Practices .779 *** 

Y1 <--- Organization Performance .849 *** 

Y2 <--- Organization Performance .872 *** 

Y3 <--- Organization Performance .774 *** 

 

 Considering the table 1, the amount of 1.069 was estimated for the effect of quality 
management practices on the organizational performance and according to the P-Value 
(tiny amount) the quality management practices have a direct effect on the organization 



Lokavishkar International E-Journal, ISSN 2277-727X, Vol-I, Issue-IV, Oct-Nov-Dec2012 

 

 w w w . l i i r j . o r g                  I S S N  2 2 7 7- 7 2 7 X  
 

Page 47 

performance. Structural equation models are combination of structural models and 
measurement models. Based on the measurement model, the researchers define which 
observed variables measure which hidden variables? In this conceptual model, all the 
observed variables that are explanatory variables of the hidden variables considering the 
amount of P-Value (tiny amount) in table 1 are significantly associated with their hidden 
variables. 

5- Discussion and conclusion  

 Many studies have been so far conducted in relation with the total quality management 
however; few studies have reviewed total quality management effect on the 
organizational performance. Some studies have been conducted each of which has 
examined the conceptual model of the present study and this study has been conducted by 
considering all other previous studies as well as some of the total  quality management 
practices that have not been studied yet. The total quality management is a production 
plan to continuously improve and maintain the quality of the products and processes by 
putting emphasis on management involvement, work forces, suppliers and the customers 
in order to meet the many expectations of the customers.  

 The importance of total quality management have been already approved in many 
studies and their impact on various performance indicators including the customer 
satisfaction, wastages, productivity and so on has been approved. Therefore, within the 
last decade, the necessity of establishing them in the production and service providing 
companies have been highly taken into account so that most organizations are attempting 
to implement the standards such as ISO 9000 series in their own organization and/or the 
auto-manufacturing companies have obliged themselves to establish these approaches for 
their own suppliers. All members of the organization should understand their own 
working procedures including who their customers are, what are the customer 
requirements and expectations and how they can related those requirements and 
expectations with their own suppliers. The satisfaction of the final customers is met only 
if the whole supply chain becomes integrated, harmonized and committed to be able to 
follow up integrated and innovative functions 

 The organizations should take measures for implementing quality management system 
and then operate its functions in order to have access to high indicators of organizational 
performance. The top managers of the organizations should provide the necessary 
resources for the implementation of such system and increase the participation of the staff 
in the organizational decision makings and provide an atmosphere which both quality and 
tendency to customer can be improved. Noticing the fact that survival of every company 
depends on its customers, therefore, the organization should be focused on customer and 
his requirements and expectations and should try to meet those requirements and even go 
beyond that. Culture of continuous improvement of daily processes and activities should 
be flowed through the whole organization from the top management to the workers 
working at the workshops. The training needs of whole staff influencing on the quality of 
product/ service should be identified and the planning for training these staff should be 
made in shape of internal or external. The staff should take part in the organizational 
decision makings, the processes improvement, design, reducing wastages, and 
responsiveness to both internal and external customers and so on and make use of quality 
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data and information that have been comprehensively analyzed to solve organizational 
problems. Also, the suppliers should be improved within quality scope. The 
organizational processes should be monitored even more than the product itself by quality 
tools such as statistical process control and other statistical techniques so that the 
organization does not have to produce defective product/service. Besides, an environment 
should be provided in the organization where both customers and suppliers can take part 
in the process of product/service design and able to design products with productivity and 
high required quality under the total quality management system. 
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